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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

CLARA VIRGINIA BERT,             )
                                 )
     Petitioner,                 )
                                 )
vs.                              )   CASE NO. 93-5812
                                 )
DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION,         )
                                 )
     Respondent.                 )
_________________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Upon due notice, the final hearing in this matter was held
on April 6, 1994, in Tallahassee, Florida, before Stephen F.
Dean, assigned Hearing Officer of the Division of Administrative
Hearings.  The hearing was conducted pursuant to Section
120.57(1), Florida Statutes.

                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Bruce A. Minnick, Esquire
                      660 East Jefferson Street
                      Post Office Box 11127
                      Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3127

     For Respondent:  William H. Roberts, Esquire
                      Department of Legal Affairs
                      The Capitol, Plaza Level 01
                      Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1050

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     Whether Petitioner's transfer from the position of Program
Director I to the position of Program Specialist IV was in
violation of Section 760.10, Florida Statutes.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     On December 8, 1992, Clara Virginia Bert (hereinafter "Dr.
Bert"), filed a timely charge of discrimination with the Florida
Commission on Human Relations (hereinafter "FCHR"), claiming that
she was involuntarily transferred from her position of Program
Director I for Home Economics Education to the position of
Program Specialist IV in Resource and Development because of her



race (white).  Petitioner's former position as Program Director I
was filled by a black woman.  Dr. Bert claims that her
replacement, Dorothy Bouie (hereinafter "Dr. Bouie"), was less
qualified.  Dr. Bert claimed the transfer was made because black
persons had complained of unequal treatment relative to
promotions and as a result, the Department instituted a policy to
promote Blacks.

     On April 5, 1993, FCHR, after an investigation, issued a
"Notice of Determination:  No Cause" in this case.  That
determination found that there was no reasonable cause to believe
that an unlawful employment practice had occurred in Petitioner's
case.  On August 6, 1993, FCHR, pursuant to a request from
Petitioner, issued a second "Notice of Redetermination:  No
Cause."  The redetermination also held that there was no
reasonable cause to believe that an unlawful employment practice
occurred within the meaning of Section 760.10, Florida Statutes.

     Dr. Bert then filed a timely Petition for Relief requesting
a formal administrative hearing, and the case was referred to the
Division of Administrative Hearings by FCHR on October 8, 1993.
Respondent filed a timely Answer on October 28, 1993 denying that
an unlawful employment practice had occurred and raising the
affirmative defense that the transfer took place for legitimate
business reasons.  In a signed prehearing stipulation, the
parties stipulated to the following facts:

          1.  Dr. Bert was informed of her planned
              transfer on October 21, 1992.
          2.  Dr. Bert's transfer was at the same
              salary level.

     Both parties submitted proposed recommended orders which
were read and considered.  The Appendix to this Recommended Order
states which of the proposed findings were adopted and which were
rejected and why.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Dr. Bert, a white woman, has been employed 25-1/2 years
by the Department of Education (hereinafter "DOE").  Dr. Bert
earned a Bachelor's of Science (1950), a Master's of Science in
home economics education (1963), and a Ph.D. in home economics
(1967) from the College of Economics at Florida State University.

     2.  Beginning in 1950, Dr. Bert was employed as a teacher of
high school home economics first at Union County High School (3
years), and then at Havana High School until 1965, when she took
leave to finish her Ph.D. courses and write her dissertation.



     3.  Dr. Bert first went to work for DOE in 1967 as a
Vocational Studies Assistant.  In 1975, she was promoted to the
position of Program Director and worked in the area of research
and development.  While there, she helped Florida bring in over
$30 million in federal grants for various vocational education
programs (including home economics).

     4.  During the period 1980-1985, when the federal government
cut back the funds available for educational research and
development, the R & D program was phased out; however, Dr. Bert
remained as a Program Director in the R & D position, writing
grants and seeking funds from other sources.

     5.  In 1985, DOE was reorganized.  Dr. Bert was laterally
reassigned and given the job of Program Director I in home
economics education by the Division Director, Dr. Joe Mills.  Dr.
Mills knew that Dr. Bert had earned her Ph.D. in home economics
and asked her to take the position.

     6.  As Program Director for Home Economics Education, Dr.
Bert supervised a staff of four other professionals (Program
Specialist III's) and was responsible for monitoring and
administering the Florida and Federal government programs in home
economics education, occupational education and homemaking
education in all of the 67 local school districts.

     7.  The Federal government provides Florida and other states
with most of the monies needed for the administration of these
programs, collectively referred to as "consumer and homemaking
education."  DOE's function is to establish the minimum education
standards and curricula required in each area and otherwise to
carry out the intent of Federal and Florida Law.

     8.  As Program Director, Dr. Bert voiced repeatedly her
concerns in 1992 regarding expenditures of federal funds
earmarked for the Consumer and Homemaking Education Program which
she described as illegal to Jerry Barnett, DOE's Budget Officer.

     9.  The June 1993 report of audit on federal financial
assistance programs at DOE for fiscal year 1992 confirmed that
DOE was mis-spending federal monies, as Dr. Bert had pointed out.

     10.  Dr. Bouie is a black woman, who had worked for DOE 14
years.  She earned a Bachelor's of Science from Florida A&M
University in home economics education (1967), a Master's of
Science in home economics education from Tuskeegee Institute
(1974), and a Ph.D. from Florida State University College of
Education in administration and supervision (1983).  From 1970-
1979, Dr. Bouie was a home economics instructor in Volusia
County, Florida.



     11.  Dr. Bert and Dr. Bouie were employed in 1992 in the
Bureau of Vocational Programs and Services, which is within the
Division of Vocational, Adult, and Community Education (the
Division's name has now changed to "Division of Applied
Technology and Adult Education" but will be referenced by its
former name herein, or called the "Division").  Pat Hall
(hereinafter "Hall") is the Bureau Chief of the Bureau of
Vocational Programs and Services within the Division, and Lanny
Larson (hereinafter "Larson") is the Director of the Division.

     12.  On July 20, 1992, Castor issued a memorandum to the
"Policy Group."  The subject matter of the memorandum concerned
the possible loss by minority employees of their positions or
opportunities for advancement due to attrition and downsizing.
The memorandum closed by announcing that Herb Parker (hereinafter
"Parker") would be meeting with managers to development
strategies to reduce the effect of attrition and downsizing and
to enhance the composition of the work force.

     13.  Hall, who was not a member of the policy group, was not
aware of the July 20th memorandum, and never met with Parker.
Neither Parker, Castor, nor Larson suggested to Hall that she
promote a Black.  Larson, as a member of the policy group, had
seen the July 20th memorandum.  Larson was never pressured by
Castor to hire a Black and had never met with Parker pursuant to
the memorandum.

     14.  Larson was the Division Director of Vocational Adult
Community Education and a member of Commissioner Castor's "Policy
Group."  He was aware of Castor's policy guidance not to reduce
the number of Blacks in the process of downsizing the Department
and in promoting Blacks at DOE.

     15.  In the first week of October of 1993, Hall learned that
her Bureau might have to leave five vacant positions unfilled and
subject to elimination because of a legislative mandate.  Not
filling positions vacated by resignations and retirements was the
primary means used to achieve the new manning levels of the
Departmental reorganization.  Hall analyzed her Bureau as to
work-load issues, functions required, and expertise areas of
remaining staff to insure that the Bureau's work could be covered
with available personnel without laying anyone off.

     16.  Hall's bureau was tasked to search out, apply and
complete for Federal, state, and private grants, and to research
new and merging issues in vocational education.  No new personnel
would be available to perform these new resource development
duties.



     17.  Hall's personnel review showed that Dr. Bert had worked
16 years in and was ultimately the Program Director of Research
and Evaluation, which included resource development for 16 years.
Dr. Bert had an extensive background, broad experience and
considerable expertise in this area; and she was the only person
in the Bureau with such experience.

     18.  Hall's review also showed that Dr. Bouie had worked as
a home economist for the Agricultural Extension Service, was a
Junior and Senior High School home economics teacher, and was
Chairperson of her Home Economics Department of her high school
in Volusia County, Florida.  Dr. Bouie also had a solid
background in programs designed for the disadvantaged and the
limited English proficient, together with programs administered
through the Community Based Organizations Delivery System.  She
had developed a reputation for being a team player.  Hall was of
the opinion that this experience would be invaluable to the
Bureau's Home Economics Section.

     19.  The economic development and demographic trends in
Florida resulted in the need for extensive restructuring and
changes to the program offerings in each vocational area, to
include Home Economics.

     20.  Hall, at Larson's request, previously had asked Dr.
Bert to look into changing the Home Economics curriculum.  Dr.
Bert refused, and Hall asked Shirley Lee, one of Dr. Bert's
subordinates, to review the curriculum for change.  Dr. Bert
refused to allow Lee to conduct the project during normal working
hours.  Dr. Bert's refusal to consider changing the curriculum
was, in Hall's opinion, an example of Dr. Bert's lack of
receptiveness to change.  In Hall's opinion, Dr. Bert was not the
best person to initiate and develop those changes because Dr.
Bert had, in the past, not been receptive to new initiatives for
Home Economics.  Larson was of the same opinion.

     21.  Hall recommended to Larson that Dr. Bert be transferred
to the new position of Program Specialist IV in Resource
Development and that Dr. Bouie be placed in the Program Director
I position.  The decision to transfer Dr. Bert and Dr. Bouie to
their new positions was jointly made by Hall and Larson based on
Hall's review and recommendation.  Both transfers were at the
same pay grade.  Thirty (30) such lateral transfers have been
made due to reorganization in the Division over the last two
years.

     22.  Hall met with Dr. Bert on October 21, 1992 to notify
and explain to Dr. Bert her pending transfer.  Dr. Bouie was
notified of the transfer on or about the same date.  Dr. Bouie
had not asked for and did not want to make the transfer.



     23.  The fund-raising position into which Dr. Bert was
transferred was a newly created position, having no support
staff.  Unlike her previous R & D position at DOE, Dr. Bert was
given little or no assistance, met infrequently with Larson, and
was given no extraordinary resources to perform the duties of her
new job.  Her transfer was a demotion.

     24.  Dr. Bouie would retain certain duties she was already
performing, as well as assuming those previously performed by Dr.
Bert.  Louis Davidson, the Health Occupations Program Director,
and Loretta Costin, the Marketing Program Director, were also
required to take on additional duties within the Bureau.  Both
Davidson and Costin are white.

     25.  In late October, 1992, Dr. Bert learned from Dr. Mae
Clemons that a group of Blacks at DOE had been communicating with
Betty Castor, the Commissioner of Education, regarding the lack
of Blacks in administrative positions given the number of Blacks
with doctorate degrees.

     26.  Dr. Clemons showed Dr. Bert an anonymous letter written
sometime in 1992 to Betty Castor, containing the name of Blacks
seeking promotions at DOE.

     27.  Dr. Connie Hicks-Evans' and Dr. Bouie's names were two
of the names listed in the anonymous letter to Commissioner
Castor as having doctorates.  Commissioner Castor called Dr.
Hicks-Evans about the letter, and then faxed a copy to her.  Dr.
Hicks-Evans then called the meeting of Blacks holding doctorate
degrees at DOE to discuss the issues and decide how to respond to
Castor's inquiry.

     28.  A group of black employees met in the DOE cafeteria to
discuss informally the situation in October, 1992.  Dr. Hicks-
Evans discussed at the meeting the fact that Blacks were being
denied promotions.  Although this had not happened to her, it had
happened to Rufus Ellis, James Scruggs and Baxter Wright.

     29.  Dr. Bouie attended this meeting.  She had never seen
the anonymous letter before that meeting.

     30.  Dr. Bouie believed that Blacks had applied for various
positions and were not considered.  She and other black employees
wanted to find out what was happening in the Department.

     31. The subject of Dr. Bouie's transfer into Dr. Bert's
position was not discussed at the group meeting.  Dr. Bouie had
not been told about her transfer at the time of the meeting.



     32.  On November 2, 1992, Betty Castor met with a group of
Blacks within DOE to discuss their concerns regarding promotions
and other issues.  The nine Blacks listed as "present" at the
November 2 meeting were:  Dorothy Bouie; Rufus Ellis, Jr.,;
Connie Hicks-Evans; James A. Scruggs; Baxter Wright; Mae Clemons,
Adeniji Odutola; Herb Parker; and Jean Williams.

     33.  Dr. Bouie asserts she did not attend the November 2nd
meeting with Commissioner Castor because she was sick that day.
Her statement is deemed credible.

     34.  Almost a year after the transfer was effective
(December 21, 1992), the Program Director I position was upgraded
to Program Director II, and Dr. Bouie's pay grade was increased
from pay grade 25 to 27.  Dr. Hicks-Evans did not know if any of
the Blacks other than Dr. Bouie had been promoted at DOE since
the anonymous letter was written and the meetings were held.

     35.  Dr. Larson is the division Director of Vocational Adult
Community Education which has four bureau.  Two of the bureau
chiefs are black (Leatricia Williams and John Lawrence), one is
hispanic (Glenn Thomas), and the fourth is white (Pat Hall).

     36.  Larson acknowledged that the decision to reassign Dr.
Bouie into Dr. Bert's position and, subsequently, upgrading the
position to promote Dr. Bouie, met the guidance of Castor
regarding promotions for Blacks holding doctorate degrees; Dr.
Bouie was not reassigned and promoted because of the Blacks'
efforts in October and November, 1992.

     37.  Larson was also aware of the 1992 movement by Blacks
holding doctorate degrees, who were seeking promotions, prior to
his decision to reassign Dr. Bert and place Dr. Bouie in Dr.
Bert's position.  There was never any pressure by the
Commissioner on Dr. Larson to promoted Blacks because he had
already met his EEO goals.

     38.  The promotion of minorities at DOE was discussed
quarterly as an issue related to performance appraisal and
performance appraisals of all Division Directors at DOE by
Castor.

     39.  In July, 1992, Larson promoted a Black (Leatricia
Williams) to one of his Bureau Chief jobs to replace another
Black (Jim Barg).

     40.  Although Dr. Larson could have reassigned Ann Rushing,
a qualified white female, to the resource development position,
he felt that Dr. Bouie was a better candidate for that position.



     41.  Paulette Mainwood, Charlotte Gore, and Nancy Phelps
were other qualified whites in the division whom Dr. Larson did
not consider for the resource development position.

     42.  Dr. Parker, a black male, has been DOE's Director of
Administration for three years.  He was promoted to the position
by Castor and replaced by Larson, who was reassigned.

     43.  Parker's job includes running the DOE's affirmative
action program, and he attended the November 2, 1992 meeting with
the other Blacks and Castor.

     44.  The first informal group meeting of Blacks occurred
about two weeks prior to the November 2, 1992 meeting with
Castor.  The anonymous letter had to have been sent before then.

     45.  Parker met with all Division Directors regarding
promotion of Blacks within the Department because he was the
Chairman of the EEO Committee, and Betty Castor was concerned
about promotion of minorities within the Department.  The
Department had goals established, and progress was discussed
quarterly at executive steering committee meetings.

     46.  Attainment of departmental affirmative action and EEO
goals were not required by any law, according to Parker.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     47.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has
jurisdiction over the parties and the subject matter presented
herein, pursuant to Section 120.57(1), Florida Statutes (1991).

     48.  Petitioner is a person, and Respondent is an employer,
as defined within Chapter 760, Florida Statutes (1991).

     49.  Section 760.10, Florida Statutes (1989), provides, in
pertinent part, as follows:

          It is an unlawful employment practice for an
          employer to discharge or to fail or refuse to
          hire any individual, or otherwise to
          discriminate against any individual, or
          otherwise to discriminate against any
          individual with respect to compensation,
          terms, conditions, or privileges of employment,
          because of such individual's race, color,
          religion, sex, national origin, age, handicap,
          or marital status.



     50.  That statute is patterned after Title VII of the Civil
Rights Act of 1964, as amended, codified at 42 U.S.C. Section
2000E-2.  Florida appellate decisions have, thus, construed the
Florida statute in a manner similar to its federal counterpart
according to the opinion in School Board of Leon County v.
Harris, 400 So.2d 103, 108 n.2 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981); and Pasco
County School Board v. Florida Public Employee Relations
Commission, 353 So.2d 108 (Fla. 1st DCA 1977).  Florida courts
have consistently applied the burden-of-proof standards
enunciated in cases arising under the above Federal Act to cases
which arise under the above-quoted Florida statute.  See,
McDonnell-Douglas Corporation v. Green, 411 U.S. 792 (1973); and
Texas Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248
(1981).

     51.  A white person alleging discriminatory treatment on the
basis of race must show:  (1) that the Respondent is an employer
who discriminates against the majority race; and (2) that the
employer treated differently employees who were actually
similarly situated, but who were not members of the protected
class.  E.G. Bishop v. District of Columbia, 788 F.2d 781 (D.C.
Cir. 1986); Murray v. Thistledown Racing Club, Inc., 770 F.2d 63
(6th Cir. 1985).

     52.  Petitioner alleges reverse discrimination because she
was transferred from her position to facilitate the promotion of
a black employee, who had been transferred into the position
which Petitioner had held, and which was upgraded subsequent to
Dr. Bouie being transferred into Petitioner's former position.

     53.  Both positions were in the same pay grade.
Petitioner's original position was supervisory.  The position
into which she was transferred was not a supervisory one.  She no
longer was part of the chain of command working with Hall and
Larson.  The Petitioner suffered a demotion, and has standing to
raise the issue of whether the action taken was motivated by
racial animus.

     54.  In support of her contention, the Petitioner showed
that Commissioner Betty Castor published a memorandum to the
Department's policy group emphasizing the need to prevent the
Departmental reorganization from eliminating black employees.
Notwithstanding that Hall and Larson may not have been members of
the policy committee, the policy committee implemented the
Commissioner's guidance regarding protecting black employees
during the reorganization.  This played a part in the decision to
transfer the Petitioner and move a black employee into her
position.



     55.  Given the Department's desire to meet its EEO goals,
this guidance was understandable.  Affirmative action plans are
not, per se, discriminatory for purposes of considering whether
reverse discrimination is occurring.  Where a reorganization has
been mandated by the legislature, efforts to protect gains in
equal employment is not precluded nor discriminatory.

     56.  Evidence showed that the Commissioner was concerned
about the dissatisfaction of black employees, who held doctoral
degrees, regarding their promotion to upper level management
positions.  She initiated an effort to further define the
problem, if there was one, and to recommend corrective actions.

     57.  The discussions between the Commissioner Castor and Dr.
Hicks-Evans, and Dr. Hicks-Evans and concerned Blacks took place
during the time frame in which Hall and Larson were considering
the transfers of Dr. Bert and Dr. Bouie.  It is likely that
Larson and Hall had received guidance not to eliminate any black
employees in planning the reorganization of the Bureau and
Division.

     58.  The Petitioner showed that there was an institutional
policy to prevent Blacks from being effected by the
reorganization, and to promote qualified Blacks when possible.
Although though the evidence showed that Dr. Bouie's promotion
came almost a year after these transfers, this promotion could
have been anticipated contrary to the Department's arguments.
However, if one applied the standard applicable to racial
discrimination cases, the employer could raise the defense that
the action was taken for "nondiscriminatory" reasons.  The
evidence shows that Petitioner's transfer was the result of a
legislatively-mandated reorganization, and Petitioner's
supervisors believed that her skills would be better used in
resource development and Dr. Bouie's skills would be better used
as the Program Director of Home Economics.

     59.  The evidence further showed that the Petitioner had not
been receptive to suggested changes; that positions were to be
cut from the Department's organization in accordance with a
legislative mandate; and that duties were to be consolidated
among the remaining employees.  Supervisors, including Hall, had
been instructed to combine assignments in such a way that the
current responsibilities would be met with fewer personnel.  Hall
was specifically asked by her supervisor to increase the effort
in resource development (grant acquisition).

     60.  The Petitioner had significant experience in resource
development and was a logical choice to assume these duties.  Dr.
Bouie had experience in home economics, and had a reputation as a
team player.  These are significant non-racially based reasons



for the transfer.  Considering Dr. Bert's transfer as part of the
larger picture, the "downsizing" and "reorganization" at DOE
reduced staff positions by 200 people, and the Division of
Vocational Adult and Community Education lost 30 positions in 24
months.  Dr. Bert's and Dr. Bouie's transfers were two of the 30
made in order to accomplish the goals of the Departmental
reorganization.

     61.  The Department met it burden and provided
nondiscriminatory reasons for transferring the Petitioner.  This
is not reverse discrimination.  Clearly, both employees were
qualified to perform the duties of the Program Director, and
Petitioner was best qualified to handle resource development.
Petitioner failed to show discriminatory conduct by the
Respondent, as required by Chapter 760, Florida Statutes.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based upon the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of
Law set forth herein, it is,

     RECOMMENDED:  That the Florida Commission on Human Relations
Commission enter its Final Order finding no cause regarding the
Petitioner's complaint.

     DONE and ENTERED this 15th day of June, 1994, in
Tallahassee, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            STEPHEN F. DEAN, Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, FL 32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 15th day of June, 1994.

                   APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER
                        CASE NO. 93-5812

     Both Parties submitted proposed findings of fact which were
read and considered.  The following states which of their
findings were adopted, and which were rejected, and why:



     Petitioner's       Proposed Order:
     Findings:

     Paragraph 1          Subsumed in 1
     Paragraphs 2-7       Paragraphs 3-7
     Paragraphs 8,9       Irrelevant
     Paragraphs 10,       Subsumed in 7,8,9
     11,12
     Paragraph 13         Paragraph 22
     Paragraph 14         Paragraph 10
     Paragraph 15         True, but Bert was qualified as the
                          resource person, and Bouie was
                          qualified as the Home Economics
                          Director.
     Paragraphs 16,17     Subsumed in 21-24
     Paragraphs 18,19     Paragraphs 25,26
     Paragraphs 20,21     Paragraph 32
     Paragraphs 22,23     Paragraph 10
     Paragraphs 24-27     Paragraphs 27-31
     Paragraphs 28,29     Paragraphs 33,34
     Paragraphs 30,31     Paragraphs 27,28
     Paragraphs 32,33     Paragraphs 11, 15-18
     Paragraph 34         Irrelevant
     Paragraph 35         Subsumed in 15-18
     Paragraphs 36-44     Paragraphs 35-41
     Paragraphs 45-51     Paragraphs 42-46

     Respondent's       Proposed Order:
     Findings:

     Paragraph 1          Paragraph 1,2
     Paragraph 2          Paragraph 11
     Paragraph 3-6        Paragraph 15-18
     Paragraph 7          Paragraph 24
     Paragraph 8          Paragraph 19
     Paragraphs 9-11      Paragraphs 20-22
     Paragraphs 12,13     Subsumed in 25-28
     Paragraph 14         Irrelevant
     Paragraph 15         Paragraph 12
     Paragraph 16         Paragraph 13
     Paragraph 17         Irrelevant

COPIES FURNISHED:

Bruce A. Minnick, Esquire
660 East Jefferson Street
Post Office Box 11127
Tallahassee, FL  32399-3127



William H. Roberts, Esquire
Department of Legal Affairs
The Capitol, PL-01
Tallahassee, FL  32399-1050

Sharon Moultry, Clerk
Human Relations Commission
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, FL  32303-4113

Dana C. Baird, Esq.
General Counsel
Human Relations Commission
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, FL  32303-4113

               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit to the agency written
exceptions to this Recommended Order.  All agencies allow each
party at least ten days in which to submit written exceptions.
Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will
issue the Final Order in this case concerning agency rules on the
deadline for filing exceptions to this Recommended Order.  Any
exceptions to this Recommended Order should be filed with the
agency that will issue the Final Order in this case.
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